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MARCH 12, 2009
The meeting was held on Thursday, March 12, 2009 at 8:30 a.m. in the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gymnasium, Ammerman Campus, Selden, New York.
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* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to enter into executive session at 8:55 a.m. to discuss litigation and contracts was seconded and approved unanimously.

* * * * * * * * * * 

Public session resumed at 9:35 a.m.  Chairman William Moore explained that according to the Board’s By-laws, new Resolution No. 2009.21 would have to be held for 30 minutes before taking action.  
* * * * * * * * * *

Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs Charles Stein presented the College finance report to the Board.  As of February 28, 2009, estimated expenditures were below the adopted budget by approximately $2.4 million.  If the State adopts a budget with a decrease in FTE support, it will have a negative impact on the fourth quarter of the College’s budget by approximately $1.3 million.  If there is no reduction in the State budget, then revenues will be higher.  The College is currently showing a positive year end balance of $700,000.  
Vice President Stein presented an overview of the soon-to-be proposed 2009-2010 College budget.  He stated that more people are looking to the College to serve their needs.  He spoke about a need for an enhanced enrollment management program as this would maintain success of operations through instructor learning, counseling and College Success programs.  
Vice President Stein emphasized the College plans to hold back on spending.  Cost savings plans include the following:

· Improved efficiency in operations;
· More in-house renovations;
· Staff re-alignment;

· Cross-training;
· On-call crisis protocol;
· Same day testing and advising;
· Consolidation of labs; and
· Reallocation to business areas

In 2009-2010, the cost of contractual obligations will rise.  Further expenses include the following:

· Costs association with the Workforce and Development Building;
· Increase in health insurance costs;
· Increase in enrollment, which will lead to a need for more faculty members;
· Increase in energy costs;
· Operational increases; and
· Increase in postage costs
Vice President Stein concluded by noting that a $300 FTE drop would amount to a decrease of $5.2 million for the College.

* * * * * * * * * * 
Chairman Moore reminded the Trustees to complete their Board Self Assessment forms and return them to him.  He mentioned the upcoming NYCCT meeting for Trustees in Niagara Falls and the ACCT Leadership Conference coming up in April.  He encouraged members to consider attending these excellent programs.
Chairman Moore read aloud the appointed members of the Presidential Search Committee.  He stated that the College is in the process of selecting a search firm from the four bids received.  More information will be forthcoming at the April Board meeting. 
* * * * * * * * * * 

Vice Chairman Walter Hazlitt mentioned an article in the press clips about Coach Kevin Foley who got his 300th win with a women’s basketball win over Hostos Community College.  He would like to have Coach Foley and the team recognized for this achievement.  It was agreed that this would be done at the April meeting.
Trustee David Ochoa spoke about the terrible situation involving local school districts in Los Angeles which are laying off people and closing schools.  Trustee Ernesto Mattace reported to the Board members about upcoming and continuing meetings with members of the Long Island delegation.  He spoke about SUNY New Paltz which received 10,000 applications for 1,100 openings and said this is happening throughout New York State.    
Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman told the Board that the PRONTO Gala was coming up on April 17th and one of the honorees was Dr. Shaun McKay.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

Interim President George Gatta asked Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, James Whitten to talk about the upcoming event “Navigating Today’s Economy” on April 17th at the Grant campus.  Vice President Whitten said the event will include resume' skills, construction technology, energy savings programs, family budgeting, bankruptcy and many other valuable programs for the College community, public and business community.  Many of the programs are also offered in Spanish.  The event will serve as an epicenter for the community to navigate through these difficult times.  
President Gatta spoke about attending the recent SUNY Day along with Trustee Ernesto Mattace, Vice President Mary Lou Araneo and Legislative Liaison, Lori Taggart.  He praised Faculty Association President Ellen Schuler-Mauk, Executive Vice President Kevin Peterman and Guild President Tom Breeden for their support on advocacy issues with NYS elected officials on that day. 
President Gatta stated that the Chancellor recently asked campuses to set up a regional forum.  The College held such a forum yesterday and approximately 40 participants from businesses, not-for-profits and private groups attended to discuss SUNY’s  role within the community. 
President Gatta told the Board that on March 19, 2009, Dr. Risa I. Palm, SUNY Provost and Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs will be visiting the College.  The College will host a tour of the Ammerman Campus and visit a baking class and have lunch at the Culinary Arts Center.  

President Gatta thanked Deputy Presiding Officer Vivian Viloria-Fisher and Legislator Wayne Horsley for their leadership in crafting the Sponsor Service Agreement and the Memorandum of Understanding of Procedures contained in Resolution No. 2009.21 before the Board today.  The Legislature passed Intro. Resolution 1053 on March 3 which rescinded the former Plan C agreement between the College and the County.  This action was viewed by the Middle States Commission on Higher Education as a timely, major step forward in addressing its concerns from its monitoring visit in January 2009.  However, the Middle States Commission placed the College on warning and has requested another monitoring report, due August 1, 2009.
* * * * * * * * * * 

A motion to approve Resolutions Nos. 2009.15 through 2009.21 was seconded and approved unanimously.
* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.15    APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.16    AMENDING THE COLLEGE BUDGET FOR A STUDENT SUPPORT SERVICES (TRIO) PROGRAM GRANT  

WHEREAS, the 2008-2009 College operating budget provides $254,653, including indirect costs, from the United States Department of Education for a Student Support Services (TRIO) Program grant,  and
WHEREAS, the grant award has been increased by $14,069, including indirect costs, bringing the grant award to $268,722, including indirect costs, and

WHEREAS, an additional $13,333 will be administered external to the grant appropriation budget as grant aid to students, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $282,055, including indirect costs, and

WHEREAS, matching funds in the amount of $12,167, provided for in the College operating budget, will be used to provide grant aid to students, and additional supplies and equipment for student support, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a grant award in the amount of $282,055 from the United States Department of Education for a Student Support Services (TRIO) Program for the 2008-2009 fiscal year, is hereby accepted, and be it further 

RESOLVED, that the 2008-2009 College budget be amended to reflect an increase in the amount of $14,069, including indirect costs, and the College President or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director:  Lorianne Lueders-Yanotti

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.17       ACCEPTING A GRANT AWARD EXTENSION FROM  SUFFOLK COMMUNITY COLLEGE FOUNDATION, INC. TO CONDUCT THE RAYTHEON/GENERAL MOTORS SERVICE TECHNICAL COLLEGE TRAINING PROGRAM     

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College accepted a grant award from the Suffolk Community College Foundation, Inc., in the amount of $188,600, for a 2008 calendar year Raytheon/General Motors Training Program, for the period of January 1, 2008 through December 31, 2008, and

WHEREAS, the Foundation has received a grant award extension from the Raytheon Company D/B/A Raytheon Professional Services, in the amount of $25,830, for the continuation of the Raytheon/General Motors Training Program for the period of January 1, 2009 through March 31, 2009, and

WHEREAS, the Foundation has awarded the College the sum of $25,830, bringing the total amount of the award to $214,430 for the Raytheon/General Motors Training Program, for the period of January 1, 2008 and extended through March 31, 2009, to reimburse the College for the salaries and fringe benefits of the faculty necessary to conduct the training program, and

WHEREAS, matching funds are not required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that a grant award extension, in the amount of $25,830, from the Suffolk Community College Foundation, Inc. for the Raytheon/General Motors Training Program, for the period of January 1, 2008 and extended through March 31, 2009, is hereby accepted and the College President or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Joseph Imperial

**********
RESOLUTION NO. 2009.18     AUTHORIZING A CONTRACT WITH THE DEVELOPMENT INSTITUTE TO PROVIDE TITLE III-A CONSULTATION SERVICES

WHEREAS, the College issued a request for proposals for Title III-A consultation services, and

WHEREAS, the College Evaluation Committee reviewed one response that was received and is recommending the College contract with the Development Institute be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the College President or his designee is authorized to enter into a contract with the Development Institute, from March 12, 2009 until May 31, 2010 and be it further 

RESOLVED, that the cost of the contract with the Development Institute shall not exceed $20,000.

**********
RESOLUTION NO. 2009.19     AMENDING THE APPROVED USE OF STUDENT ACTIVITY FEES
WHEREAS, by Resolution No. 70.186, the Board of Trustees established guidelines for the use of student activity fees, which limited such use to the following programs:

1. Programs of cultural and educational enrichment

2. Recreational and social activities

3. Drama and musical productions

4. Athletic programs, both intercollegiate and intramural

5. Student publications and media

6. Assistance to recognized student clubs and organizations, provided that the purpose and activities of the clubs and organizations are of educational, cultural, recreational, or of a social nature

7. Insurance related to conduct these programs

8. Administration of these programs, and

9. Transportation and other student services in support of these programs

 WHEREAS, the Associate Vice President for Student Affairs and the Campus Associate Deans of Student Services recommend amending the use of student activity fees to include the following programs:

1. Emergency student loan and/or grant assistant program 

2. A student employment program (i.e., tutoring, mentoring, student ambassadors), and

3. A reference textbook purchase program (to place reference textbooks in the libraries) 

WHEREAS, these recommendations have been endorsed by the Executive Council and the Vice President for Academic and Student Affairs and the President concur, be it therefore
RESOLVED, that use of student activity fees is hereby amended to include an emergency student loan and/or grant assistant program, a student employment program (i.e., tutoring, mentoring, student ambassadors), and a reference textbook purchase program (to place reference textbooks in the libraries). 

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.20  AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 2009.13 ESTABLISHING A PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH COMMITTEE

WHEREAS, Resolution No. 2009.13 established a presidential search committee and appointed Theresa Kopp as the secretary to the search committee, and 

WHEREAS, staffing issues necessitate making a change to the secretarial appointment, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Lorraine Chiapperino shall serve as Secretary to the Presidential Search Committee.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.21  AUTHORIZING A SPONSOR SERVICE AGREEMENT AND A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING ON PROCEDURES WITH THE COUNTY OF SUFFOLK

WHEREAS, on March 3, 2009, the Suffolk County Legislature passed Introductory Resolution No. 1053-2009 rescinding the Plan C Agreement between the County of Suffolk and Suffolk County Community College and recognizing that that sponsor relationship between them is governed by New York State Education Law §6301 et seq. and its implementing regulations as promulgated by the State University of New York, 8 NYCRR §600 et seq., and 

WHEREAS, the College has determined that certain services of the County are necessary for the maintenance and operation of the College, pursuant to 8 NYCRR §602.7, as described in the attached Sponsor Service Agreement, and

WHEREAS, the College has determined that it benefits from having the procedures to be followed between the College and the County memorialized, as described in the attached Memorandum of Understanding of Procedures (MOU), and

WHEREAS, as a condition precedent to the execution of the MOU, the County shall discontinue its appeal of the current lawsuit pending between the Parties relative to the Plan C Agreement under which the Parties have historically operated and will immediately place the position of Assistant Vice President for Employee Resources in the payroll as an unclassified position at Grade 37, and the College will discontinue its legal proceeding with respect to a civil service personnel dispute, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Chair of the Board of Trustees, the College President and the College General Counsel are authorized to enter into the Sponsor Service Agreement (Attachment II) and the Memorandum of Understanding of Procedures (Attachment III).
**********

Chairman Moore recognized the significance of Intro. Resolution 1053 and stated that it shows that working together can get it done.  He thanked Legislators Viloria-Fisher and Horsley, County Attorney Christine Malafi, Trustees Hazlitt, Mattace and Pontieri, President Gatta and his team and Ilene Kreitzer, College General Counsel.  
The Honorable Vivian Viloria-Fisher gave congratulations to George Gatta and Chairman Moore for a job well done and in a collegial manner.  She stated that Suffolk County government and the Community College is so very proud.  
The Honorable Wayne Horsley reiterated Legislator Viloria-Fisher’s words and added that it is a square deal.  It lends real credit to the academic integrity of the College and the County of Suffolk.  They are in it together and for the benefit of the students of the College.  

The meeting was adjourned at 10:15 a.m.  The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Thursday, April 16, 2009 at 9:00 a.m. at the Eastern campus.

* * * * * * * * * * 

Respectfully submitted,

George Kane
 


Secretary
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